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Yitzhak Speiser is his real name. He was born in Warsaw in 1908 on 
January 5th. Now lives in Hawaii at 445 Kaoulu (?) Street, 
Honolulu. 
 
He is married. Wife is studying music in University - plano, theory 
and harmony of music. He met her at a recital at the University in 
Honolulu. She came to the recital and asked him if he wanted to 
date. He said yes. This is his second wife. He was married in 
Warsaw. He studied in Paris - graduated there. After the first 
World War, his father had a brother living in             . They 
lived in Warsaw. On the holidays, Passover, the brother came from 
time to time - in 1924 04 1925 he said he would take him back with 
him- gave him a mandolin and he began to play Ha Tik Fa = When he 
went home he decided that he had to play and bought a mandolin. He 
had a neighbor who gave him a violin and he played well and then 
the older brother bought a violin he wanted to play, but couldn't. 
He took the violin and had it repaired and played it well. A man in 
the same town had a son 8 years old. He helped him with his school 
work and the son taught him the violin. He went to his teacher and 
went to the Consortium in Warsaw. Made fast progress, practiced 
five or six hours every day. His uncle went to Paris and invited 
them to Paris. He was in his twenties. In Paris he went to the 
Ecole de Musique and got a degree in the violin. So he began to 
play the violin. He was 21 and already married when he went to 
Paris. They all went to Paris at different times. He left in 1931 
from Warsaw for good. Got married to a Jewish woman in Warsaw. Has 
a daughter Elizabeth who teaches mathematics in high school. She 
was born in Paris and teaches there. 
 
In Warsaw he had no special suffering as a Jew. Even in school 
where the professor was christian, he liked him because he 
practiced so much. His father did              in Warsaw and his 
mother had a lot to do with five children. He now has only one 
sister who is in Paris. One died in Concentration camp. He was in 
Warsaw. One was in Paris, but he died from a sickness. There was no 
penicillin at that time. The brother who stayed behind was in 
Paris, but it was not good with the papers do he was obliged to go 
home.  
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This was in the last moment in '39. His father's name     . His 
mother's name was Hannah. He only remembers his mother's father. 
His father's father was lost when he was six years old and his 
mother a few years later. He was very poor. He began to work when 
he was seven. Married just before the war with the Japanese. His 
older brother was to go to the military but he went instead. Spent 
five years with the Russians. He and his brother were only a year 
apart in age. He grew up in Warsaw. Not really born in Warsaw - 
they went there two-three weeks after. His papers say he was born 
in Warsaw. He sang in the Jewish Choir in Warsaw. His parents did 
not go often to the Synagogue. His father's tailor had a minion 
every Saturday not especially religious, but liked tradition. They 
lived in a community where almost all were Jewish. Later when he 
went to the conservatory, he met other people. He went to Paris in 
1932. He gave private lessons. In the beginning he stayed with his 
father's sister, then his wife came a little later. He didn't have 
a work permit. He played a few times on the radio. 
 
 
CHANGE OF TAPE 
 
 
In the summer of 1938 he was in Paris. He was in school. His 
professor, a Jewish man, liked him a lot because he practiced a 
lot. He told him, there will be a war here. If you like I can help 
you to come to the United States. He accompanied him to the 
American Consulate and told him that the was a talented violinist 
and the professor wanted to take him to the United States and teach 
him. So they gave him the visa. This was in July of 1939. He taught 
until July. Made a reservation on the French Line and on October 2, 
because of the War, he couldn't go. If he went in July, it would be 
ok. But he stayed until September 1st and his boat was to go from 
Le Harvre to the U.S. Because the war began and he was young and 
Polish they wouldn't let him go. He went to the South of France and 
wanted to go to Spain, but they told him he would have to go to a 
camp first. He was afraid, so he didn't go to Spain. He lived in 
non-occupied France until Hitler came. They told him he couldn't 
play and they took him to He was living outside Nice at that time. 
There was some help from a Jewish Federation and he played some. 
First he went to Toulouse. When the Germans were looking for Jewish 
people, they took him in 1943 on the street, not far from his home 
and took him to Danzig (?). He had nothing with him at that time. 
He went to Danzig, a concentration camp. Every time there was a 
concert they would ask him to play. He didn't have a violin. They 
went to his violin maker and bought him a violin and he played a 
concert. The people in Danzig (?) made a tunnel and the whole camp 
went out. He was the only violinist. There were French there but 
they had to do what the Germans said. In the camp at Danzig(?) - no 
one did anything. Everyone was there only one week and every time 
they assembled, 1,000 or 500 people, they went away. They put them 
on the trains at that time. He was able to stay about three or four 
weeks. A tunnel was dug for an escape, but he was not involved. 
They told him about it later. They discovered the tunnel and then 
everyone was taken to Auschwitz. He got on the train for Auschwitz. 
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There were about 100 people on one train. He remembers he had a 
friend, a famous cantor. The whole time - two days - he sang one 
symphony. Some people jumped out. When the train drove slower, they 
jumped - his sister's husband jumped. He knew he was going to 
Auschwitz and he knew what Auschwitz was. The British radio told 
them what was happening. .... that they killed people and that 
there was hard work. He was afraid. He was in a box car, sitting 
and standing. It took about two days and three nights. They got 
some sleep. Everyone was in his own pain. His wife wasn't with him 
at that time. She was in Toulouse. He had many concerts in 
Toulouse. The mayor employed his wife. She didn't look Jewish 
...looked 100% Christian. Because she played concerts for nothing, 
they took her to work for them. In this house the Gestapo was 
there. This is the best way to hide someone, right under the 
Gestapo's nose. She stayed there for one year. His 4-5 year old 
daughter was with his wife. His wife didn't know that he was going 
to Auschwitz. 
 
Didn't know if anyone in the village knew he was on the train for 
Auschwitz at that time. When he came to Auschwitz, one day they 
said that they were looking for people to work... His friend went - 
some asked who is a musician. 100 people answered that they were. 
They took them and separated them from the others. 
 
SOME CONVERSATION HERE ABOUT A TELEPHONE CALL HE TAKES. 
 
He played music - Baalsham - holy - by Ernest Bloch. A holy man 
dies and has to thank God for all he gave him. 3 pieces. SIMCHE 
TORAH. The significance for playing this - very important. 
 
They arrived in Furstengrup - In Birkenau, they were told they 
needed 100 people in the coal mine in Furstengrup - His friend said 
it was better to die working and they went. When they got down from 
the truck, they pulled the musicians. He took violin and played and 
they took him. His friend, sang Opera and they took both - 
separated them. They didn't give them food on the transport, but 
when they arrived, they gave them food. It was Friday or Saturday. 
On Sunday, they were called to the Kitchen and they were asked to 
play and sing and then they gave them food. In the evenings, they 
asked him to play and they gave him a little bread. In Birkenau, 
they only had cold coffee in the morning - a little bread, cheese. 
Stayed with other people in Birkenau. There was not much food. He 
was beaten one time - with the hand. No special thing caused the 
beating to happen. He was in Birkenau only a few weeks. After they 
found out that he played the violin and got to       , things were 
a little better. They took them to the kitchen and gave them bread 
and soup. He didn't have to go to the coal mine... peeled potatoes 
in the kitchen. He didn't eat the potatoes. They were for the SS. 
One day, he played for the big chief. He played the cello 
beautifully (chief). He (chief) asked if everyone here was Jewish. 
He was afraid. They asked if they could get more to eat. One time, 
the dentist (SS) came and always asked for Mozart. He used to bring 
Igance food - one time an apple, one time an egg. January 5th is 
his birthday and one time, the chef said he would make a birthday 
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party for him and he should make a concert. One of the chefs played 
guitar and after they gave him a present...white bread. This was in 
'45. Then, the Russians came. They came in August or September of 
1943. In October of 1943, he came to Auschwitz. He was there two 
years. In Furstenburg ...he was there about one year. They played 
a lot of music there. They played Chamber music for themselves and 
gave concerts once or twice a week. Invited generals and women from 
the SS. 
 
END OF TAPE 
 
TAPE 2 of 2: 
 
He was only afraid in the beginning. Later, he didn't feel afraid 
like the others. Wasn't much afraid of dying. He had a friend who 
asked the SS to shoot him - he wanted to die. It was hard on people 
who worked in the coal mine. He asked once to see how they worked 
in the coal mine. He didn't see anyone going to the death camp. 
There were selections. When they made a selection, they rang bells 
everyone was naked and the doctors inspected them. The next day, 
those whose numbers were taken went to death. 
 
When they came, they had to take a shower. For them it was water - 
for those selected, it was gas. Everyone knew about it. He wasn't 
personally afraid. 
 
In January, 1945, the Russians made an offensive and the Germans 
took them out of Auschwitz - walking and on the train. More than 
one week, they had nothing to eat. They didn't know what was going 
to happen. They went to a place not far from Lubek and the Swedish 
Red Cross took them to Sweden. 
 
He left Auschwitz in mid-January - came to a farm, then came the 
Swedish Red Cross. 
 
They had been mostly on the train - and walking. He was wearing his 
concentration camp striped uniform. It was very cold walking - by 
train it was not cold. People evacuated in the box car and more 
than half died. He saw them dying. He was selected once to take out 
dead people. 
 
Different groups were picked up along the way. The SS were with 
them on the box cars, guarding them. When they stopped at the 
camps, they took them out of the box cars. He saw a man shot trying 
to get away. He knew if was the end, when it came. 
 
SHOWS HIS TATTOOED NUMBER ON HIS ARM 
 
PLAYS THE VIOLIN 
.END. 
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